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Steve Robinson

Planning Design and Property

Teignbridge District Council

Forde House

Brunel Road

Newton Abbot

Devon 

TQ12 4XX

25th January 2008

Dear Steve

Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment: Consultation on proposed methodology

Thank you for asking the Home Builders Federation to comment on the above, the HBF has considered the document and makes the following comments.

Firstly, in paragraph 4.2, the document explains the functionality of the panel who will be used to assess sites. We recognise that whilst members of the panel should declare an interest in a site, this should not exclude them from commenting on the site in question.  The HBF would therefore recommend that this paragraph be amended to reflect this.

In paragraph 5.5, which includes the table detailing the sources of sites to be included within the SHLAA.  It is considered that this should be amended to include lapsed planning applications, and relate to build rates and renewal rates.  

In paragraph 5.7, the HBF wishes to raise caution in relation to the exclusion of sites within emerging policy.  The aim of the SHLAA is to identify sites for housing development and once these have been identified, then to asses their suitability.  The HBF would recommend, that other than the sites included within the second row i.e Ramsar Sites, these sites are not excluded at this early stage, instead, that they are considered, and then (if necessary) excluded at a later time.

The HBF would like to offer our assistance in relation to paragraph 5.10.  As an organisation representing house builders throughout the country, we would be happy to distribute your proforma amongst our Members to aid the process of identifying sites within the SHLAA survey area.

Table 3 in paragraph 5.10 shows sites with potential for housing, we would recommend the Council consider including previous local plan representation sites within this.

Stage 5 and annex 4 shows how sites will be appraised.  In assessing the housing potential of sites following survey, a useful way of ascertaining their potential would be through a Panel which incorporates HBF house builders/consultant Members (as identified in paragraph 4.2). Their involvement would already have been encouraged through the identification of sites, and it is considered that their involvement in the appraisal of sites could be of great assistance to the local authorities. 

In appraising the sites the HBF would like to stress that the purpose of the SHLAA is to establish a portfolio of sites that are either deliverable within five years or developable over the longer period of 6 to 15 years or further. In this context, it is not the purpose of the SHLAA to compare or rank sites against one another, nor identify sites that may perform better than others in terms of any criteria based approach. This is the purpose of development plan documents prepared as part of the Council’s LDF.

The HBF therefore object to the use of the Council’s traffic light based scoring system that compares the performance of sites against one another. The Council should purely appraise sites in terms of availability or deliverability in the context of time and leave the detailed assessment of sites to development plan documents.

The scoring of sites also often introduces elements of subjectivity into what should be a factual piece of evidence supporting the LDF. The identification of any constraints and mitigation should therefore be through absolute factual value rather than by any form of weighting. The relative level of any constraint and mitigation can then be assessed appropriately as part of the subsequent development plan process based upon absolute factual value set out within the SHLAA. 

To introduce a weighting process also potential circumvents more significant policy approaches such as the sequential test for flooding set out in PPS25, which again should be set out as an absolute value not weighted. 
The HBF therefore object to the use of any form of scoring or grading of sites in SHLAAs. I would also like to draw your attention to the fact that this point was supported by both Natural England and the Environment Agency for the South West at recent SHLAA partnerships in the region. Furthermore the Planning Officers Society also endorses this position.
With respect to the worked examples the HBF does not object to the amount and depth of information gathered and believe it adds value to the SHLAA, but it does not consider that this information should be used to score sites. 

Stage 6 regards the housing potential of sites.  The local planning authority should not use district wide density standard and should seek to use more locally derived density assumptions. If the Council intends to use density standards it should ensure that the assumptions are robust and consider undertaking sensitivity density assessments for the local area. The Council should accept the density information from those promoting land in the first instance over district wide density standards 
Stage 7a mentions the criteria which would be used to assess whether a site is suitable for development. The HBF consider that whilst a two staged approach may speed up the assessment process, the Council should ensure that it is robust in excluding any sites at an early stage. Any exclusion of site must be made on robust evidence and highlighted within the study.
Section 8 concerns the review of the assessment.  The HBF objects to any kind of scoring when assessing sites.  This view is also endorsed by the Planning Officers Society and as stated above has been endorsed by the Environment Agency and Natural England at other SHLAA Panels in the South West.
The HBF welcomes involvement in the Council’s SHLAA and look forward to hearing from you in due course.

Charlotte Abbott

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 

